
Open letter from the Foreign Secretary
to UK nationals living in Spain

Stay up to date, go to the Living in Spain Guide at gov.uk/livinginspain

In less than a month, the will of the British people will be delivered and
the United Kingdom will leave the European Union. This, of course, will be a
time of transition. But for those living in Spain, I want to assure you that
as Foreign Secretary, I am working to ensure that your rights and access to
services remain as strong as ever.

From Madrid to Malaga, and Barcelona to Benidorm, 300,000 Britons have made
Spain their home. No matter the terms of our departure from the EU, you will
continue to be able to live and work in Spain.

But to make sure your daily needs are met, there are some steps you must take
to get ready for Brexit on 31 October. You’ll need to register for residency,
check your healthcare cover, verify your passport validity online and
exchange your UK driving licence for a Spanish one. To check the specific
actions you need to take, and stay up to date, go to the Living in Spain
Guide at gov.uk/livinginspain

In Government, we are doing our bit to get ready for Brexit, too. We are
making sure that on 1 November, every British national living in Spain can go
on living, working, studying and accessing healthcare.

We are working with the Spanish authorities to make processes as smooth and
straightforward as possible, whether you’re applying for residency or a new
driving licence.

And we are working with the Spanish National Health System, SNS, to ensure
that tourists, students and European Health Insurance Card (EHIC) holders
will be able to access healthcare in the same way until at least 31 December
2020.

We are working hard to reach a deal with the EU. But even if the UK leaves
without a deal, the UK and Spain have each taken steps to ensure you will be
able to continue accessing healthcare in Spain, exactly as you do now, until
at least 31 December 2020 if you are an S1 form holder.

Of course, every circumstance is unique. And we know that some British people
might need some extra support during this transition.

We want to support those who may find it harder to complete all the paperwork
– like pensioners or disabled people, those living in remote areas, and those
needing assistance with language translation or interpretation.The Foreign
Office has allocated an extra £3 million for charities and other voluntary
organisations to help these people keep their rights and access to services
in the EU.
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You should be checking in regularly with the Embassy in Madrid or local
consulates in Alicante, Barcelona, Ibiza, Las Palmas, Malaga, Palma de
Mallorca, Santa Cruz de Tenerife, for information on upcoming local ‘question
and answer’ sessions, town hall meetings and information stands in
supermarkets and on high streets.

And by now, you should also be seeing one of the largest information
campaigns in British history, which launched with advice in newspapers and on
billboards, encouraging people across the UK and Europe to Get Ready for
Brexit.

This is an exciting time, but also one of unprecedented change. We’re getting
ready for Brexit on 31 October, and I would urge you to do the same.

Further information

British Embassy outreach events in
Slovakia

If you are unclear about current residency requirements in Slovakia, or how
the UK’s exit from the EU might affect you, come along to one of our upcoming
events to ask the questions that most concern you.

We will add future events to this page in due course.

These events are free and open to all interested UK nationals. Please be
aware that registration in advance is obligatory and ID will be requested on
the door.

Upcoming meetings for UK nationals in 2020

Previous meetings in 2019

Date Location
Tuesday 22 October Bratislava
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Date Location
Tuesday 9 April Bratislava
Thursday 11 April Kosice
Monday 13 May Banska Bystrica

If you have any questions concerning your rights as the UK leaves the EU that
you would like to ask us in advance, please send us a message via our social
media channels, Facebook or Twitter. We will try to provide you with an
answer during our events.
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Planned power down to Companies House
office

The power to our Cardiff office will be shut down from:

11:55pm on Friday 18 October to 6am on Monday 21 October.

This will affect our online services, including WebFiling. We’re sorry for
any inconvenience.

Companies House service (CHS) will be available as usual.
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Implementing job shares successfully

Sue Harte, headteacher

John Stainer School, Brockley, London

Phase: primary

Number of pupils: 424

Tell us about the job shares in your school
When I first came to the school, I had one very experienced teacher working
in key stage 2. When she decided to have children, we talked about her and
her husband doing a job share together in year 6. They have now been doing
this very successfully for 15 years! This has allowed me to retain a full
time teacher and has meant they are able to keep their teaching skills
current whilst both having the opportunity to parent their sons. They also
share an assistant head teacher role, which has been great.

The culture around flexible working
I have never declined a flexible working request. With the governors, I tell
them why I’m committed to it, and they completely agree and support this.
They know that to get the best out of our staff, we need to be prepared to be
flexible. The teachers in my school are very committed to looking after other
people’s children in their role as teachers so we need to support them when
they want to prioritise looking after their own little ones for a while.

Planning for flexible working
Requests for flexible working may well come out of informal conversations
about a member of staff’s future, for example, if they become pregnant. Or,
it could be part of their performance management conversation where they
might discuss what they want to aspire to in the next few years. For example,
one of our teachers is an aspiring artist and he wanted to work part time so
that he had more time to paint. We have an open and honest dialogue about any
flexible working requests, looking at impact, feasibility and how we might
plan ahead. We consider both their needs and how it can work practically in
the school. I think about staffing for the following academic year around May
to June.

What are the benefits for the staff and the school?
Strong teachers are attracted to our school because we are prepared to be
flexible. We have explicitly advertised for new partners to join an existing
job share, and we have gained a number of teachers who were attracted by our
reputation for flexibility. We had a lot of interest in our teacher vacancies
this year, and being flexible also means we have very good staff retention as
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we are able to accommodate changes in family circumstances, which means
teachers can look after their children and work part time.

The parents are used to the children having more than one teacher. They know
that it works well because their children are happy and the results are
consistently good. The percentage of pupils meeting the expected standards in
2016 to 2018 was above the national average compared to both local authority
and England state-funded schools. In relation to the job share at year 6, one
parent said to me: “Having the 2 teachers at year 6 is great preparation for
the children as they get ready to move to secondary where they will have
numerous teachers.” I definitely agree.

For the children in year 6, they have a male and a female teacher, so they
get different role models, and 2 teachers with different areas of expertise.
It is a win-win situation. I really value having more than one teacher with
the same class, because it means I always get 2 different perspectives on the
children. The teachers can also focus on the subjects that they are most
confident in, which works really well for them and for the children. They can
manage their time flexibly, which means they can switch working days between
themselves if they need to. Working part-time means that they can much better
balance being involved in their family life as well as progressing in their
careers.

What are the challenges for the school?
Timetabling can be a challenge, but it helps me enormously when the staff
think creatively about the solutions. For example, 2 young mums came to me
and asked if they could job share together with a crossover day in the
middle, as they were going to look after each other’s babies on the other
days. This meant they could avoid costly child care as well as knowing their
child was in very safe hands! With a job share, I have to make sure that they
can have a face-to-face handover, so I always have an ‘overlap day’ on a
Wednesday. I schedule staff meetings on the handover day because then it
means that everyone can attend. Then, on that day the ‘extra teacher’ can
help cover PPA or support intervention groups when they aren’t needed in the
classroom – another win-win situation.

Advice for leaders considering flexible working
requests, including job share requests
You have to think beyond initial concerns about the timetable. It is
challenging, but it can be worked out with a bit of effort, and the gains are
really worth it for everyone. It’s important to have an open and honest
dialogue, and everybody needs to be prepared to be flexible. There are
challenges, but there is a lot to be gained from the school’s perspective.
Staff who do not feel like they are trying to juggle too much in their lives,
are less stressed, happier and work better. I am very fortunate to have a
very happy, productive staff, with many people working flexibly, and am fully
committed to continuing with this ethos, knowing that ultimately there are
great benefits for everyone.



Working in a co-headship job share

A partnership based on trust
Alison and Rebecca had been working at the school as deputy and assistant
head respectively. They had worked together for many years including in the
classroom where their approach was very aligned. When an interim headship
opportunity arose, Alison made it clear that she would only apply as a job
share with Rebecca since they both worked part time. During the interim
headship, they demonstrated the great added value of the partnership to
governors and parents alike. When the permanent headship position became
available, they jumped at the chance to formalise their partnership and have
been in a substantive co-headship since 2015.

Sound simple? There were certainly barriers, not least the rarity of job-
sharing heads.

Winning over the governors
It was important for Alison and Rebecca to articulate to governors how the
partnership would benefit the school community. They knew of 2 successful
examples and in preparation, visited them to hear about their experiences.

It eventually became apparent, when a parent offered to write in support of
the co-headship, that the best way to persuade the more conventional members
of the governing body was to point to the views of the parents and children.
With the parent survey reflecting their belief in the leadership and
management of the school, they were able to make the case and secure the
permanent position. This belief was underlined by their outstanding rating
for leadership and management in their school inspection in May 2015. The
report in 2015 noted that: ‘The leadership of the joint headteachers is
outstanding. Parents, staff, governors and pupils recognise this. The joint
headship is organised very effectively, with each headteacher working on site
for 3 days with an overlap day to ensure continuity. Staff and governors
speak strongly of the advantages of the arrangement. As the academy
improvement partner said, “The two heads have complementary skills, but are
at one on the important things.” As one pupil said, “two heads are better
than one.”

Balancing the books
They acknowledge there can be associated costs with job sharing, however, “in
our experience you get more than you pay for: the sum is greater than the
parts”. Costs in the short term are compensated by benefits in the longer
term.

Whilst there is a 6-day headship cost, they have sought to ensure that
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leadership team costs are balanced, for example, by having a 4-day deputy
head. Following a financial benchmarking exercise with other academies in
their multi-academy trust, they found that their overall leadership costs
were actually below average.

Making it work
They feel that the most important ingredient for a successful job share is
finding a partner that you are aligned with and with whom you can develop and
shape a shared vision. They always support decisions made when the other is
not on site and focus on collaboration rather than competition. They have
developed 5 threads that make up their school vision which underpin the
decisions they make. These common threads result in a sense of clarity for
staff and governors who get the same answer to a question posed on a Monday
as on a Friday, which is essential to be able to continue to drive school
improvement.

Alison and Rebecca bring additional energy to the role since they’re not in
school 5 days a week. “We have time to think; time to reflect and consider,
and as a result, we don’t have that constant threat of burn-out hanging over
us.”

Being in a headship job share also means they support one another and have a
strong connection which reduces the stress and isolation experienced by many
of those in a more typical headteacher post.

Communication is essential for the partnership. They have an overlap day on a
Wednesday, in which they spend the first hour of the day talking through
updates on the week, strategic matters, data and assessment, and school
development planning. On this crossover day, they are mindful of not doubling
up on doing the same activities to avoid duplication. When responding to
emails, they copy each other in to ensure that the other can keep abreast of
updates. They also agree key messages to be disseminated within the school.

They also have a handover on a Sunday night over the phone, which discuss
less strategic matters, like ensuring the welfare of staff members. Of
course, sometimes there are out of hours calls, but flexible working is in
its very essence flexible – they don’t have to be on site every day but are
flexible in other ways.

Their performance management is done as one unit, where both are equally
accountable. They had previously divided roles and responsibilities along
very discrete areas, like finance and curriculum. However, they found that
many areas were interlinked and making artificial distinctions was not
helpful. Instead, their responsibilities are now more joined up.

The benefits for pupils
They have found that their job share enables the welfare of 631 children and
their families to be spread so that high quality care and support can be
provided. This is without the weight of individual responsibility that can



lead to poor mental health in leaders in schools.

98% of 331 responding parents recently said that they would recommend the
school to other parents. Alison and Rebecca are clear that it is the quality
of staff in every part of the school, in every role they fill, that is
responsible for such a happy community and this happiness starts with them:
“We have the best job in the world.”

The benefits for staff
Promoting flexible working to staff at all levels has sent a message that the
school invests in their staff, helping to retain highly skilled teachers.
They’re also clear that recruiting and retaining quality staff will mean a
better experience for the children and families they serve and this is
ultimately what guides everyone who works at Boxgrove.

Staff members also have more choice on which headteacher to approach on
certain matters and depending on their existing relationship with Alison and
Rebecca.

There have been no instances of long term sickness of staff members – they
believe that flexible working helps ensure that there is work-life balance.

Starting your own job share
Their advice for people interested in job sharing is: “If you’re looking for
a job share, be bold about it. Be confident in your offer as a combination
and don’t apologise for only working part time – we need to free ourselves
from the belief that if you work flexibly you’re somehow less committed: not
true. If anything, it shows more commitment because it usually means that
you’re prepared to leave your own children to teach other people’s”.


